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SUBCHAPTER A—GENERAL 

PART 700—GENERAL 

Sec. 
700.1 Scope. 
700.2 Objective. 
700.3 Authority. 
700.4 Responsibility. 
700.5 Definitions. 
700.10 Information collection. 
700.11 Applicability. 
700.12 Petitions to initiate rulemaking. 
700.13 Notice of citizen suits. 
700.14 Availability of records. 
700.15 Computation of time. 

AUTHORITY: 30 U.S.C. 1201 et seq. 

SOURCE: 44 FR 15313, Mar. 13, 1979, unless 
otherwise noted. 

EDITORIAL NOTE: At 82 FR 54924, Nov. 17, 
2017, as required by the Congressional Re-
view Act and Public Law 115–5, the Office of 
Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforce-
ment removed all amendments to part 700 
made effective on Jan. 19, 2017, at 81 FR 
93319, Dec. 20, 2016. 

§ 700.1 Scope. 
The regulations in chapter VII of 30 

CFR, consisting of parts 700 through 
899, establish the procedures through 
which the Secretary of the Interior will 
implement the Surface Mining Control 
and Reclamation Act of 1977 (Pub. L. 
95–87, 91 Stat. 445 (30 U.S.C. 1201 et. 
seq.)). Chapter VII is divided into 13 
subchapters. 

(a) Subchapter A contains introduc-
tory information intended to serve as a 
guide to the rest of the chapter and to 
the regulatory requirements and defi-
nitions generally applicable to the pro-
grams and persons covered by the Act. 

(b) Subchapter B contains regula-
tions covering the initial regulatory 
program which apply before the appli-
cability of permanent program regula-
tions to persons conducting surface 
coal mining and reclamation oper-
ations and other persons covered by 
the Act. 

(c) Subchapter C sets forth regula-
tions covering applications for and de-
cisions on permanent State programs; 
the process to be followed for sub-
stituting a Federal program for an ap-
proved State program, if necessary; the 

process for assuming temporary Fed-
eral enforcement of an approved State 
program; and the process for imple-
menting a Federal program in a State 
when required by the Act. 

(d) Subchapter D of this chapter iden-
tifies the procedures that apply to sur-
face coal mining and reclamation oper-
ations conducted on Federal lands 
rather than State or private lands and 
incorporates by reference the require-
ments of the applicable regulatory pro-
gram and the inspection and enforce-
ment requirements of subchapter L of 
this chapter. 

(e) Subchapter E of this chapter con-
tains regulations that apply to surface 
coal mining and reclamation oper-
ations conducted on Indian lands. 

(f)(1) Subchapter F implements the 
requirements of the Act for— 

(i) Designating lands which are un-
suitable for all or certain types of sur-
face coal mining operations; 

(ii) Terminating designations no 
longer found to be appropriate; and 

(iii) Prohibiting surface coal mining 
and reclamation operations on those 
lands or areas where the Act states 
that surface coal mining operations 
should not be permitted or should be 
permitted only after specified deter-
minations are made. 

(2) Subchapter F does not include 
regulations governing designation of 
areas unsuitable for noncoal mining 
under the terms of section 601 of the 
Act or the designation of Federal lands 
under the Federal lands review provi-
sions of section 522(b) of the Act. The 
Bureau of Land Management of the De-
partment of the Interior is responsible 
for these provisions which will be im-
plemented when promulgated by regu-
lations in title 43 of the Code of Fed-
eral Regulations. 

(g) Subchapter G governs applica-
tions for and decisions on permits for 
surface coal mining and reclamation 
operations on non-Indian and non-Fed-
eral lands under a State or Federal pro-
gram. It also governs coal exploration 
and permit application and decisions 
on permits for special categories of 
coal mining on non-Indian and non- 
Federal lands under a State or Federal 
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program. Regulations implementing 
the experimental practices provision of 
the Act are also included in subchapter 
G. 

(h) Subchapter J sets forth require-
ments for performance bonds and pub-
lic liability insurance for both surface 
mining and underground mining activi-
ties. 

(i) Subchapter K sets forth the envi-
ronmental and other performance 
standards which apply to coal explo-
ration and to surface coal mining and 
reclamation operations during the per-
manent regulatory program. The regu-
lations establish the minimum require-
ments for operations under State and 
Federal programs. Performance stand-
ards applicable to special mining situa-
tions such as anthracite mines, steep 
slope mining, alluvial valley floors, 
and prime farmlands are included. 

(j) Subchapter L sets forth the in-
spection, enforcement, and civil pen-
alty provisions that apply to a State, 
Federal, or Federal lands program. 

(k) Subchapter M sets forth the re-
quirements for the training, examina-
tion, and certification of blasters. 

(l) Subchapter P sets forth the provi-
sions for protection of employees who 
initiate proceedings under the Act or 
testify in any proceedings resulting 
from the administration or enforce-
ment of the Act. 

(m) Subchapter R sets forth the regu-
lations for the abandoned mine land 
reclamation program. These regula-
tions include the fee collection require-
ments and the mechanisms for imple-
menting the State and Federal por-
tions of the abandoned mine land rec-
lamation program. 

(n) Subchapter S sets forth the regu-
lations that apply to grants for mining 
and mineral research institutes and 
grants for mineral research projects. 

[44 FR 15313, Mar. 13, 1979, as amended at 48 
FR 6934, Feb. 16, 1983; 49 FR 38477, Sept. 28, 
1984] 

§ 700.2 Objective. 

The objective of chapter VII is to ful-
fill the purposes of the Act found in 
section 102 in a manner which is con-
sistent with the language of the Act, 
its legislative history, other applicable 
laws, and judicial interpretations. 

§ 700.3 Authority. 

The Secretary is authorized to ad-
minister the requirements of the Act, 
except the following: 

(a) Provisions of the Act that author-
ize the Secretary of Agriculture to es-
tablish programs for the reclamation of 
rural lands, identification of prime ag-
ricultural lands, and other responsibil-
ities described in the Act. Regulations 
promulgated by the Secretary of Agri-
culture are in 7 CFR; 

(b) Provisions of the Act for which 
responsibility is specifically assigned 
to other Federal agencies, including 
the Department of Labor, the Environ-
mental Protection Agency, the Corps 
of Engineers, the Council on Environ-
mental Quality, and the Department of 
Energy; and 

(c) Authority retained by the States 
to enforce State laws or regulations 
which are not inconsistent with the 
Act and this chapter, including the au-
thority to enforce more stringent land 
use and environmental controls and 
regulations. 

§ 700.4 Responsibility. 

(a) The Director of the Office of Sur-
face Mining Reclamation and Enforce-
ment, under the general direction of 
the Assistant Secretary, Energy and 
Minerals, is responsible for exercising 
the authority of the Secretary, except 
for the following: 

(1) Approval, disapproval or with-
drawal of approval of a State program 
and implementation of a Federal pro-
gram. The Director is responsible for 
exercising the authority of the Sec-
retary to substitute Federal enforce-
ment of a State program under section 
521(b) of the Act. 

(2) Designation of non-Federal lands 
or Federal lands without the concur-
rence of the Federal surface managing 
agency as unsuitable for all or certain 
types of surface coal mining operations 
under section 522 of the Act and as un-
suitable for non-coal mining under sec-
tion 601 of the Act; and 

(3) Authority to approve or dis-
approve mining plans to conduct sur-
face coal mining and reclamation oper-
ations on Federal lands. 

(b) The Director is responsible for 
consulting with Federal land-managing 
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agencies and Federal agencies with re-
sponsibility for natural and historic re-
sources on Federal lands on actions 
which may have an effect on their re-
sponsibilities. 

(c) The States are responsible for the 
regulation of surface coal mining and 
reclamation operations under the ini-
tial regulatory program and surface 
coal mining and reclamation oper-
ations and coal exploration under an 
approved State program and the rec-
lamation of abandoned mine lands 
under an approved State Reclamation 
Plan on non-Federal and non-Indian 
lands in accordance with procedures in 
this chapter. 

(d) The Secretary may delegate to a 
State through a cooperative agreement 
certain authority relating to the regu-
lation of surface coal mining and rec-
lamation operations on Federal lands 
in accordance with 30 CFR part 745. 

(e) The Director, Office of Hearings 
and Appeals, U.S. Department of the 
Interior, is responsible for the adminis-
tration of administrative hearings and 
appeals required or authorized by the 
Act pursuant to the regulations in 43 
CFR part 4. 

[44 FR 15313, Mar. 13, 1979; 44 FR 49684, Aug. 
24, 1979] 

§ 700.5 Definitions. 
As used throughout this chapter, the 

following terms have the specified 
meaning except where otherwise indi-
cated— 

Act means the Surface Mining Con-
trol and Reclamation Act of 1977 (Pub. 
L. 95–87). 

AML means abandoned mine land(s). 
AML inventory means OSM’s listing 

of abandoned mine land problems eligi-
ble to be reclaimed using moneys from 
the Abandoned Mine Reclamation Fund 
or the Treasury as appropriate. 

Anthracite means coal classified as 
anthracite in ASTM Standard D 388–77. 
Coal classifications are published by 
the American Society of Testing and 
Materials under the title, Standard 
Specification for Classification of Coals by 
Rank, ASTM D 388–77, on pages 220 
through 224. Table 1 which classifies 
the coals by rank is presented on page 
223. This publication is hereby incor-
porated by reference as it exists on the 
date of adoption of these regulations. 

Notices of changes made to this publi-
cation will be periodically published by 
the Office of Surface Mining in the 
FEDERAL REGISTER. This ASTM Stand-
ard is on file and available for inspec-
tion at the OSM Office, U.S. Depart-
ment of the Interior, South Interior 
Building, Washington, DC 20240, at 
each OSM Regional Office, District Of-
fice and Field Office, and at the central 
office of the applicable State Regu-
latory Authority, if any. Copies of this 
publication may also be obtained by 
writing to the above locations. A copy 
of this publication will also be on file 
for public inspection at the National 
Archives and Records Administration 
(NARA). For information on the avail-
ability of this material at NARA, call 
202–741–6030, or go to: http:// 
www.archives.gov/federal_register/ 
code_of_federal_regulations/ 
ibr_locations.html. Incorporation by ref-
erence provisions approved by the Di-
rector of the Federal Register Feb-
ruary 7, 1979. The Director’s approval of 
this incorporation by reference expires 
on July 1, 1981. 

Coal means combustible carbo-
naceous rock, classified as anthracite, 
bituminous, subbituminous, or lignite 
by ASTM Standard D 388–77, referred to 
and incorporated by reference in the 
definition of Anthracite immediately 
above. 

Department means the Department of 
the Interior. 

Director means the Director, Office of 
Surface Mining Reclamation and En-
forcement, or the Director’s represent-
ative. 

Eligible lands and water means lands 
and water eligible for expenditures 
under title IV of SMCRA and this chap-
ter. Eligible lands and water for rec-
lamation or drainage abatement ex-
penditures under the Abandoned Mine 
Land program contained in this chap-
ter are those which were mined for coal 
or which were affected by such mining, 
wastebanks, coal processing, or other 
coal mining processes and left or aban-
doned in either an unreclaimed or inad-
equately reclaimed condition prior to 
August 3, 1977, and for which there is 
no continuing reclamation responsi-
bility. However, lands and water dam-
aged by coal mining operations after 
that date and on or before November 5, 
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1990, may also be eligible for reclama-
tion if they meet the requirements 
specified in § 874.12(d) and (e) of this 
chapter. Following certification of the 
completion of all known coal problems, 
eligible lands and water for noncoal 
reclamation purposes are those sites 
that meet the eligibility requirements 
specified in § 875.14 of this chapter. For 
additional eligibility requirements for 
water projects, see § 874.14 of this chap-
ter, and for lands affected by remining 
operations, see section 404 of SMCRA. 

Emergency means a sudden danger or 
impairment that presents a high prob-
ability of substantial physical harm to 
the health, safety, or general welfare of 
people before the danger can be abated 
under normal program operation proce-
dures. 

Expended means that moneys have 
been obligated, encumbered, or com-
mitted by contract by the State, Tribe, 
or us for work to be accomplished or 
services to be rendered. 

Extreme danger means a condition 
that could reasonably be expected to 
cause substantial physical harm to per-
sons, property, or the environment and 
to which persons or improvements on 
real property are currently exposed. 

Federal lands means any land, includ-
ing mineral interests, owned by the 
United States, without regard to how 
the United States acquired ownership 
of the lands or which agency manages 
the lands. It does not include Indian 
lands. However, lands or mineral inter-
ests east of the 100th meridian west 
longitude owned by the United States 
and entrusted to or managed by the 
Tennessee Valley Authority are not 
subject to sections 714 (surface owner 
protection) and 715 (Federal lessee pro-
tection) of the Act. 

Federal lands program means a pro-
gram established by the Secretary pur-
suant to section 523 of the Act to regu-
late surface coal mining and reclama-
tion operations on Federal lands. 

Fund means the Abandoned Mine 
Reclamation Fund established on the 
books of the U.S. Treasury for the pur-
pose of accumulating revenues des-
ignated for reclamation of abandoned 
mine lands and other activities author-
ized by section 401 of SMCRA. 

Indian lands means all lands, includ-
ing mineral interests, within the exte-

rior boundaries of any Federal Indian 
reservation, notwithstanding the 
issuance of any patent, and including 
rights-of-way, and all lands including 
mineral interests held in trust for or 
supervised by an Indian tribe. 

Indian tribe means any Indian tribe, 
band, group, or community having a 
governing body recognized by the Sec-
retary. 

Office means the Office of Surface 
Mining Reclamation and Enforcement 
established under title II of the Act. 

Left or abandoned in either an 
unreclaimed or inadequately reclaimed 
condition means, for Abandoned Mine 
Land programs, lands and water: 

(1) Which were mined or which were 
affected by such mining, wastebanks, 
processing or other mining processes 
prior to August 3, 1977, or between Au-
gust 3, 1977, and November 5, 1990, as 
authorized pursuant to section 402(g)(4) 
of SMCRA, and on which all mining 
has ceased; 

(2) Which continue, in their present 
condition, to degrade substantially the 
quality of the environment, prevent or 
damage the beneficial use of land or 
water resources, or endanger the 
health and safety of the public; and 

(3) For which there is no continuing 
reclamation responsibility under State 
or Federal laws, except as provided in 
sections 402(g)(4) and 403(b)(2) of 
SMCRA. 

OSM and OSMRE mean the Office of 
Surface Mining Reclamation and En-
forcement established under title II of 
the Act. 

Person means an individual, Indian 
tribe when conducting surface coal 
mining and reclamation operations on 
non-Indian lands, partnership, associa-
tion, society, joint venture, joint stock 
company, firm, company, corporation, 
cooperative or other business organiza-
tion and any agency, unit, or instru-
mentality of Federal, State or local 
government including any publicly 
owned utility or publicly owned cor-
poration of Federal State or local gov-
ernment. 

Person having an interest which is or 
may be adversely affected or person with 
a valid legal interest shall include any 
person— 

VerDate Sep<11>2014 12:54 Aug 16, 2023 Jkt 259128 PO 00000 Frm 00022 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Q:\30\30V3.TXT PC31aw
or

le
y 

on
 L

A
P

B
H

6H
6L

3 
w

ith
 D

IS
T

IL
LE

R



13 

Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement, Interior § 700.5 

(a) Who uses any resource of eco-
nomic, recreational, esthetic, or envi-
ronmental value that may be adversely 
affected by coal exploration or surface 
coal mining and reclamation oper-
ations or any related action of the Sec-
retary or the State regulatory author-
ity; or 

(b) Whose property is or may be ad-
versely affected by coal exploration or 
surface coal mining and reclamation 
operations or any related action of the 
Secretary or the State regulatory au-
thority. 

Project means a delineated area con-
taining one or more abandoned mine 
land problems. A project may be a 
group of related reclamation activities 
with a common objective within a po-
litical subdivision of a State or within 
a logical, geographically defined area, 
such as a watershed, conservation dis-
trict, or county planning area. 

Public office means a facility under 
the direction and control of a govern-
mental entity which is open to public 
access on a regular basis during reason-
able business hours. 

Reclamation activity means the rec-
lamation, abatement, control, or pre-
vention of adverse effects of past min-
ing by an Abandoned Mine Land pro-
gram. 

Reclamation program means a program 
established by a State or an Indian 
tribe in accordance with Title IV of 
SMCRA for reclamation of lands and 
water adversely affected by past min-
ing, including the reclamation plan and 
annual applications for grants under 
the plan. 

Regional Director means a Regional 
Director of the Office or a Regional Di-
rector’s representative. 

Regulatory authority means the de-
partment or agency in each State 
which has primary responsibility at 
the State level for administering the 
Act in the initial program, or the State 
regulatory authority where the State 
is administering the Act under a State 
regulatory program, or the Secretary 
in the initial or permanent program 
where the Secretary is administering 
the Act, or the Secretary when admin-
istering a Federal program or Federal 
lands program or when enforcing a 
State program pursuant to section 
521(b) of the Act. 

Regulatory program means any ap-
proved State or Federal program or, in 
a State with no approved State or Fed-
eral program and coal exploration and 
surface coal mining and reclamation 
operations are on Federal lands, the re-
quirements of subchapters A, F, G, J, 
K, L, M, and P of this chapter. 

Secretary means the Secretary of the 
Interior or the Secretary’s representa-
tive. 

SMCRA means the Surface Mining 
Control and Reclamation Act of 1977, 30 
U.S.C. 1201 et seq., as amended. 

State regulatory authority means the 
department or agency in each State 
which has primary responsibility at 
the State level for administering the 
initial or permanent State regulatory 
program. 

Surface coal mining operations mean— 
(a) Activities conducted on the sur-

face of lands in connection with a sur-
face coal mine or, subject to the re-
quirements of section 516 of the Act, 
surface operations and surface impacts 
incident to an underground coal mine, 
the products of which enter commerce 
or the operations of which directly or 
indirectly affect interstate commerce. 
Such activities include excavation for 
the purpose of obtaining coal, includ-
ing such common methods as contour, 
strip, auger, mountain top removal, 
box cut, open pit, and area mining; the 
use of explosives and blasting; in situ 
distillation or retorting; leaching or 
other chemical or physical processing; 
and the cleaning, concentrating, or 
other processing or preparation of coal. 
Such activities also include the loading 
of coal for interstate commerce at or 
near the mine site. Provided, these ac-
tivities do not include the extraction of 
coal incidental to the extraction of 
other minerals, where coal does not ex-
ceed 162⁄3 percent of the tonnage of min-
erals removed for purposes of commer-
cial use or sale, or coal exploration 
subject to section 512 of the Act; and, 
Provided further, that excavation for 
the purpose of obtaining coal includes 
extraction of coal from coal refuse 
piles; and 

(b) The areas upon which the activi-
ties described in paragraph (a) of this 
definition occur or where such activi-
ties disturb the natural land surface. 
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These areas shall also include any adja-
cent land the use of which is incidental 
to any such activities, all lands af-
fected by the construction of new roads 
or the improvement or use of existing 
roads to gain access to the site of those 
activities and for haulage and exca-
vation, workings, impoundments, 
dams, ventilation shafts, entryways, 
refuse banks, dumps, stockpiles, over-
burden piles, spoil banks, culm banks, 
tailings, holes or depressions, repair 
areas, storage areas, processing areas, 
shipping areas, and other areas upon 
which are sited structures, facilities, or 
other property or material on the sur-
face, resulting from or incident to 
those activities. 

Surface coal mining and reclamation 
operations means surface coal mining 
operations and all activities necessary 
or incidental to the reclamation of 
such operations. This term includes the 
term surface coal mining operations. 

Ton means 2000 pounds avoirdupois 
(.90718 metric ton). 

[44 FR 15313, Mar. 13, 1979; 44 FR 49684, Aug. 
24, 1979, as amended at 45 FR 54753, Aug. 18, 
1980; 48 FR 6934, Feb. 16, 1983; 48 FR 20400, 
May 5, 1983; 50 FR 28189, July 10, 1985; 52 FR 
17729, May 11, 1987; 52 FR 39407, Oct. 21, 1987; 
73 FR 67629, Nov. 14, 2008; 80 FR 6446, Feb. 5, 
2015] 

§ 700.10 Information collection. 

The collection of information, and 
recordkeeping requirements, contained 
in 30 CFR 700.11(d), 700.12(b) and 700.13 
has approved by the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget under 44 U.S.C. 3501 et 
seq. and assigned clearance number 
1029–0094. The information collected in 
§ 700.11(d) is used by OSMRE and States 
to establish standards for determining 
when a mine site is no longer a surface 
coal mining and reclamation operation 
and thereby when regulatory jurisdic-
tion may end. The information collec-
tion under § 700.12(b) is used by OSMRE 
to consider need, costs, and benefits of 
a proposed regulatory change in order 
to grant or deny a petition that has 
been submitted. Information collected 
in § 700.13 identifies the person and na-
ture of a citizen’s suit, so that OSMRE 
or a state can respond appropriately. 

[53 FR 44363, Nov. 2, 1988] 

§ 700.11 Applicability. 
(a) Except as provided in paragraph 

(b) of this section, this chapter applies 
to all coal exploration and surface coal 
mining and reclamation operations, ex-
cept: 

(1) The extraction of coal by a land-
owner for his or her own noncommer-
cial use from land owned or leased by 
him or her. Noncommercial use does 
not include the extraction of coal by 
one unit of an integrated company or 
other business or nonprofit entity 
which uses the coal in its own manu-
facturing or power plants; 

(2) The extraction of 250 tons of coal 
or less by a person conducting a sur-
face coal mining and reclamation oper-
ation. A person who intends to remove 
more than 250 tons is not exempted; 

(3) The extraction of coal as an inci-
dental part of Federal, State or local 
government-financed highway or other 
construction in accordance with part 
707 of this chapter; 

(4) The extraction of coal incidental 
to the extraction of other minerals 
where coal does not exceed 162⁄3 percent 
of the total tonnage of coal and other 
minerals removed for purposes of com-
mercial use or sale in accordance with 
part 702 of this chapter. 

(5) Coal exploration on lands subject 
to the requirement of 43 CFR parts 
3480–3487. 

(b) This chapter does not apply to the 
extraction of coal for commercial pur-
poses where the surface coal mining 
and reclamation operation, together 
with any related operations, has or will 
have an affected area of two acres or 
less. For purposes of this paragraph: 

(1) Where a segment of a road is used 
for access or coal haulage by more than 
one surface coal mining operation, the 
entire segment shall be included in the 
affected area of each of those oper-
ations; provided, that two or more op-
erations which are deemed related pur-
suant to paragraph (b)(2) of this section 
shall be considered as one operation for 
purposes of this paragraph. 

(2) Except as provided in paragraph 
(b)(3) of this section, surface coal min-
ing operations shall be deemed related 
if they occur within twelve months of 
each other, are physically related, and 
are under common ownership or con-
trol. 

VerDate Sep<11>2014 12:54 Aug 16, 2023 Jkt 259128 PO 00000 Frm 00024 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Q:\30\30V3.TXT PC31aw
or

le
y 

on
 L

A
P

B
H

6H
6L

3 
w

ith
 D

IS
T

IL
LE

R



15 

Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement, Interior § 700.11 

(i) Operations shall be deemed phys-
ically related if drainage from both op-
erations flows into the same watershed 
at or before a point within five aerial 
miles of either operation. 

(ii) Operations shall be deemed under 
common ownership or control if they 
are owned or controlled, directly or in-
directly, by or on behalf of: 

(A) The same person; 
(B) Two or more persons, one of 

whom controls, is under common con-
trol with, or is controlled by the other; 
or 

(C) Members of the same family and 
their relatives, unless it is established 
that there is no direct or indirect busi-
ness relationship between or among 
them; 

(iii) For purposes of this paragraph, 
control means: Ownership of 50 percent 
or more of the voting shares of, or gen-
eral partnership in, an entity; any rela-
tionship which gives one person the 
ability in fact or law to direct what the 
other does; or any relationship which 
gives one person express or implied au-
thority to determine the manner in 
which coal at different sites will be 
mined, handled, sold or disposed of. 

(3) Notwithstanding the provisions of 
paragraph (b)(2) of this section, the 
regulatory authority may determine, 
in accordance with the procedures ap-
plicable to requests for determination 
of exemption pursuant to paragraph (c) 
of this section, that two or more sur-
face coal mining operations shall not 
be deemed related if, considering the 
history and circumstances relating to 
the coal, its location, the operations at 
the sites in question, all related oper-
ations and all persons mentioned in 
paragraph (b)(2)(ii) of this section, the 
regulatory authority concludes in writ-
ing that the operations are not of the 
type which the Act was intended to 
regulate and that there is no intention 
on the part of such operations or per-
sons to evade the requirements of the 
Act or the applicable regulatory pro-
gram. 

(4) The exemption provided by para-
graph (b) of this section applies only to 
operations with an affected area of less 
than two acres where coal is being ex-
tracted for commercial purposes and to 
surface coal mining operations within 

that affected area incidental to such 
operations. 

(c) The regulatory authority may on 
its own initiative and shall, within a 
reasonable time of a request from any 
person who intends to conduct surface 
coal mining operations, make a written 
determination whether the operation is 
exempt under this section. The regu-
latory authority shall give reasonable 
notice of the request to interested per-
sons. Prior to the time a determination 
is made, any person may submit, and 
the regulatory authority shall con-
sider, any written information relevant 
to the determination. A person re-
questing that an operation be declared 
exempt shall have the burden of estab-
lishing the exemption. If a written de-
termination of exemption is reversed 
through subsequent administrative or 
judicial action, any person who, in 
good faith, has made a complete and 
accurate request for an exemption and 
relied upon the determination, shall 
not be cited for violations which oc-
curred prior to the date of the reversal. 

(d)(1) A regulatory authority may 
terminate its jurisdiction under the 
regulatory program over the reclaimed 
site of a completed surface coal mining 
and reclamation operation, or incre-
ment thereof, when: 

(i) The regulatory authority deter-
mines in writing that under the initial 
program, all requirements imposed 
under subchapter B of this chapter 
have been successfully completed; or 

(ii) The regulatory authority deter-
mines in writing that under the perma-
nent program, all requirements im-
posed under the applicable regulatory 
program have been successfully com-
pleted or, where a performance bond 
was required, the regulatory authority 
has made a final decision in accordance 
with the State or Federal program 
counterpart to part 800 of this chapter 
to release the performance bond fully. 

(2) Following a termination under 
paragraph (d)(1) of this section, the 
regulatory authority shall reassert ju-
risdiction under the regulatory pro-
gram over a site if it is demonstrated 
that the bond release or written deter-
mination referred to in paragraph (d)(1) 
of this section was based upon fraud, 
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collusion, or misrepresentation of a 
material fact. 

[47 FR 33431, July 2, 1982, as amended at 48 
FR 40634, Sept. 8, 1983; 48 FR 44779, Sept. 30, 
1983; 49 FR 38477, Sept. 28, 1984; 53 FR 44363, 
Nov. 2, 1988; 54 FR 52120, 54 FR 52120, Dec. 20, 
1989; 81 FR 93319, Dec. 20, 2016; 82 FR 54924, 
Nov. 17, 2017] 

EFFECTIVE DATE NOTE: At 52 FR 21229, June 
4, 1987, paragraph (b) of § 700.11 was suspended 
insofar as it excepts from the applicability of 
30 CFR chapter VII: 

(1) Any surface coal mining operations 
commencing on or after June 6, 1987; and 

(2) Any surface coal mining operations con-
ducted on or after November 8, 1987. 

§ 700.12 Petitions to initiate rule-
making. 

(a) Any person may petition the Di-
rector to initiate a proceeding for the 
issuance, amendment, or repeal of any 
regulation under the Act. The petition 
shall be submitted to the Office of the 
Director, Office of Surface Mining Rec-
lamation and Enforcement, Depart-
ment of the Interior, Washington, DC 
20240. 

(b) The petition shall be a concise 
statement of the facts, technical jus-
tification, and law which require 
issuance, amendment, or repeal of a 
regulation under the Act and shall in-
dicate whether the petitioner desires a 
public hearing. 

(c) Upon receipt of the petition, the 
Director shall determine if the petition 
sets forth facts, technical justification 
and law which may provide a reason-
able basis for issuance, amendment or 
repeal of a regulation. Facts, technical 
justification or law previously consid-
ered in a petition or rulemaking on the 
same issue shall not provide a reason-
able basis. If the Director determines 
that the petition has a reasonable 
basis, a notice shall be published in the 
FEDERAL REGISTER seeking comments 
from the public on the proposed 
change. The Director may hold a public 
hearing, may conduct an investigation 
or take other action to determine 
whether the petition should be granted. 

(d) Within 90 days from receipt of the 
petition, the Director shall issue a 
written decision either granting or de-
nying the petition. The Director’s deci-
sion shall constitute the final decision 
for the Department. 

(1) If the petition is granted, the Di-
rector shall initiate a rulemaking pro-
ceeding. 

(2) If the petition is denied, the Di-
rector shall notify the petitioner in 
writing, setting forth the reasons for 
denial. 

§ 700.13 Notice of citizen suits. 

(a) A person who intends to initiate a 
civil action on his or her own behalf 
under section 520 of the Act shall give 
notice of intent to do so, in accordance 
with this section. 

(b) Notice shall be given by certified 
mail to the Secretary and the Director 
in all cases and to the head of the 
State regulatory authority, if a com-
plaint involves or relates to a specific 
State. A copy of the notice shall be 
sent by first class mail to the Regional 
Director, if the complaint involves or 
relates to surface coal mining and rec-
lamation operations in a specific re-
gion of the Office. 

(c) Notice shall be given by certified 
mail to the alleged violator, if the 
complaint alleges a violation of the 
Act or any regulation, order, or permit 
issued under the Act. 

(d) Service of notice under this sec-
tion is complete upon mailing to the 
last known address of the person being 
notified. 

(e) A person giving notice regarding 
an alleged violation shall state, to the 
extent known— 

(1) Sufficient information to identify 
the provision of the Act, regulation, 
order, or permit allegedly violated; 

(2) The act or omission alleged to 
constitute a violation; 

(3) The name, address, and telephone 
numbers of the person or persons re-
sponsible for the alleged violation; 

(4) The date, time, and location of 
the alleged violation; 

(5) The name, address, and telephone 
number of the person giving notice; 
and 

(6) The name, address, and telephone 
number of legal counsel, if any, of the 
person giving notice. 

(f) A person giving notice of an al-
leged failure by the Secretary or a 
State regulatory authority to perform 
a mandatory act or duty under the Act 
shall state, to the extent known: 
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1 EDITORIAL NOTE: 30 CFR part 211 was re-
designated as 43 CFR part 3480 at 48 FR 41589, 
Sept. 16, 1983. 

(1) The provision of the Act con-
taining the mandatory act or duty al-
legedly not performed; 

(2) Sufficient information to identify 
the omission alleged to constitute the 
failure to perform a mandatory act or 
duty under the Act; 

(3) The name, address, and telephone 
number of the person giving notice; 
and 

(4) The name, address, and telephone 
number of legal counsel, if any, of the 
person giving notice. 

§ 700.14 Availability of records. 

(a) Records required by the Act to be 
made available locally to the public 
shall be retained at the geographically 
closest office of the State or Federal 
regulatory authority having jurisdic-
tion over the area involved. 

(b) Other records or documents in the 
possession of the Office may be re-
quested under 43 CFR part 2, which im-
plements the Freedom of Information 
Act and the Privacy Act. 

§ 700.15 Computation of time. 

(a) Except as otherwise provided, 
computation of time under this chapter 
is based on calendar days. 

(b) In computing any period of pre-
scribed time, the day on which the des-
ignated period of time begins is not in-
cluded. The last day of the period is in-
cluded unless it is a Saturday, Sunday, 
or legal holiday on which the regu-
latory authority is not open for busi-
ness, in which event the period runs 
until the end of the next day which is 
not a Saturday, Sunday, or legal holi-
day. 

(c) Intermediate Saturdays, Sundays, 
and legal holidays are excluded from 
the computation when the period of 
prescribed time is 7 days or less. 

PART 701—PERMANENT 
REGULATORY PROGRAM 

Sec. 
701.1 Scope. 
701.2 Objective. 
701.3 Authority. 
701.4 Responsibility. 
701.5 Definitions. 
701.11 Applicability. 

AUTHORITY: 30 U.S.C. 1201 et seq. 

SOURCE: 44 FR 15316, Mar. 13, 1979, unless 
otherwise noted. 

EDITORIAL NOTE: At 82 FR 54929, Nov. 17, 
2017, as required by the Congressional Re-
view Act and Public Law 115–5, the Office of 
Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforce-
ment removed all amendments to part 701 
made effective on Jan. 19, 2017, at 81 FR 
93319–93323, Dec. 20, 2016. 

§ 701.1 Scope. 

(a) This part provides general intro-
ductory material for the permanent 
regulatory program required by the 
Act. 

(b) The following regulations apply 
to the permanent regulatory program: 

(1) Subchapter C on State program 
application, approval, withdrawal, and 
grants, and Federal program imple-
mentation; 

(2) Subchapter D on surface coal min-
ing and reclamation operations on Fed-
eral lands; 

(3) Subchapter E on surface coal min-
ing and reclamation operations on In-
dian lands. 

(4) Subchapter F on criteria for desig-
nating lands unsuitable for surface coal 
mining operations and the process for 
designating these lands or withdrawing 
the designation by the regulatory au-
thority; Provided, That, part 761 is ap-
plicable during the initial regulatory 
program under subchapter B of this 
chapter and 30 CFR part 2111 and that 
part 769 and other parts incorporated 
therein are applicable to the initial 
Federal lands program under 30 CFR 
part 211; 

(5) Subchapter G on the process for 
application, approval, denial, revision, 
and renewal of permits for surface coal 
mining and reclamation operations, in-
cluding the small operator assistance 
program, requirements for special cat-
egories of these operations, and re-
quirements for coal exploration; 

(6) Subchapter J on public liability 
insurance and performance bonds or 
other assurances of performance for 
surface coal mining and reclamation 
operations; 
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